LAS VEGAS HIGH SCHOOL ALUMNI ASSOCIATION

MINUTES OF BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING – 04/11/10
A meeting of the Las Vegas High School Alumni Association (“LVHSAA”) Board of Directors was held at Patty Haack’s home.  A quorum was present, as the meeting was attended by the eight of the nine members of the Board of Directors:

Rollie Gibbs, President



Bruce Langson, Vice President

Patty Haack, Secretary/Treasurer

Nancy Murray Harkess

Carole Inghram Montalto


Miriam O’Donnell Pemberton


Kae Jones Bogdanovich



David H. Williams, Jr.
Additional attendees included:


Maynard Chambers, Class of 1960

Rowena Mitchell Brick, Class of 1960


Gary Dillingham, LVHSAA Historian

Dalene Sinderson Demman, Class of 1960
President Rollie Gibbs opened the meeting.  Rollie then asked Patty Haack, Secretary/Treasurer, to conduct the remainder of the meeting.

The minutes of the March 14, 2010 meeting were unanimously approved by the Board.

The Financial Report from inception through current date was reviewed and unanimously approved by the Board.
The 2010 LVHSAA Budget was reviewed.  Variances for non-profit postal permits, initial post office account deposit, and mailing expenses for Wildcat Tales #3 newsletter were unanimously approved by the Board.
COMMITTEE UPDATES:

Class Reunions
Patty sent an e-mail to class contacts asking for information on significant reunions being held this year.  Several responded and information has been posted on the LVHSAA website.  Several classes are having their reunions in conjunction with the Wildcat Reunion on September 11, 2010.

Fund Raising
Nancy suggested that we purchase some box seat tickets for the May, 2010 Helldorado Rodeo, and sell them to alumni to raise funds for the association.  Bruce will contact Esther Boyter at the City of Las Vegas about purchasing the tickets.  Additional fund raising ideas will be discussed at the next meeting.

Grants
Bruce is continuing to research information on obtaining grants.  He was unable to attend the Parent’s Advisory Board meeting last week at LVHS, but will be meeting next week with the Student Council to get their input on grants.  
Historian Update

Gary Dillingham has listed the names of all LVHS class members for the years of 1921, 1928 through 1979, 1981, 1982, 1984 and 1985.  He gave these lists to Dave, who will create a new page on the website for listing of all LVHS alumni, by class.  An indicator will be shown beside the names of those that were class officers.  Gary will continue to gather names of other classes.

Membership
Patty reported that the LVHSAA currently has 270 members.  We did not get any new members, but four alumni renewed their memberships since the last meeting as the result of our reminder phone calls to them.  We still have 33 expired memberships.  Our volunteers will continue to try to contact those people.  It was decided that we would send the newsletter, due to go out next week, to the “expired” members and also to non-members that attended last year’s Wildcat Reunion, in hope that they will renew or join.  
Mentoring Program

Bruce reported that the Mentoring forms have been posted on our website and that he has already received one volunteer mentor application.  He will take applications with him and will discuss this program at the Student Council Meeting next week. 

Scholarships

Bruce completed and submitted the scholarship donor form to Jennifer Williamson, the LVHS College Counselor.  Our scholarships have been posted at LVHS.  The student application deadline is April 21.  Bruce said that Jennifer will be contacting Carole, who is now in charge of our Scholarship Committee, once applications are received.  Once Carole receives the applications, the committee will meet to review them and pick the winners.

A discussion was held on the need to keep in touch with the students that are awarded our scholarships.  Now that we will have awarded scholarships for two consecutive years, we might consider getting together with the students for lunch or dinner to talk about their progress.  It was suggested that we ask the students to stay in touch with us in the letter that we send to them when we award the scholarships.

Bruce sent a letter to Peter Mohr, who has offered to give a scholarship through the LVHSAA in honor of his deceased wife.  Bruce will follow-up with Mr. Mohr to work out the details.

Senior Squares
Chairperson Sarah Butler Walker sent an e-mail advising that the painter and Mark Fenstermaker (class of 1970) will be testing Mark’s grinder on the squares, and that work will be proceeding shortly.  Dave volunteered to get in touch with Mark.

Vehicle Donation Program

Bruce reviewed the pricing that he got from the Las Vegas Review Journal for ads.  To stay within our approved budget of $500 for these ads, it was decided the best option is to have a one-time ad in two different View magazines at a cost of $250 each.  This was unanimously approved by the Board.  The ads would be 1/3 page and in color.  Bruce will have the artwork within a week or so.  
Website and Facebook

Webmaster Dave Williams has sent out several messages on Facebook to solicit new members.  He will send a message next week to ask for volunteers to ride or walk beside the float in the Helldorado Parade on May 15th. 
Wildcat Reunion – 2010

The first committee meeting was held March 25, 2010.  We were happy to have several new committee members.  The committee will meet again on April 20, 2010.  Work is underway to obtain donated raffle prizes.  Dave has already obtained three, and Carole got a commitment from the El Cortez.  Carole talked to Mayor Oscar Goodman who agreed to do a proclamation on behalf of the LVHSAA.  She also talked to John L. Smith who will put something in his column under “On the Boulevard” about our reunion.
OLD BUSINESS

Helldorado Parade - 2010
Bruce and Patty met recently with Esther Boyter, who is the City of Las Vegas person in charge of planning the parade.  This year’s parade will be on May 15.  Bruce told Esther about his experiences with the Nevada Day Parade in Carson City.  Esther will check their website for any information that might be helpful in her planning.  We promised to try to get student volunteers to help at the beginning and end of the parade.  Esther also asked us to help her find people to help with the announcing and judging of the parade.  This year’s parade route has been expanded.  It will start at the same place as last year, but will go down Stewart to 6th Street.  

It was decided that we would probably use Rollie’s truck again this year to pull the float, as he has been unable to make contact with his friend with the antique fire truck, and we are not sure about the reliability of the fire truck.  Bruce and Rollie are taking care of the rope lights for the float.  We may not need to purchase as many new lights as originally expected.  Patty will search for photos of Helldorado parades in the 50s and Dave will get prices for printing the photos on large posters, either 3 x 5 or 4 x 8 feet.  Patty reviewed the announcer narrative, which was approved by everyone.  Patty is still working on locating a “celebrity alumnus” to ride the float this year.  The LVHS band will definitely be in the parade again, and will march in front of the Wildcat float.  Nancy agreed to purchase the candy that we will give out along the parade route.  It was agreed that we will not wrap and label the candy with LVHSAA stickers this year.
Computer Back-Up and External Hard-Drive

Patty signed up for Carbonite, an on-line back-up service, for three years.  Dave Williams obtained and installed the external hard-drive on Patty’s computer as a fail-safe measure.   

Non-Profit Bulk Mail Postage Permit

Patty completed the application, provided required documentation, went through training at the post office, and read the numerous materials given her by the post office.  It seems that sending non-profit bulk mail is quite complicated.  We had to pay $185 for the annual bulk-mail permit plus a $185 one-time fee for the indicia imprint permit, plus an initial deposit to a post office account of $100.  The board unanimously approved these expenditures.  There are numerous postal regulations that we must follow in order to take advantage of the non-profit mailing rate.  Even though we have paid for the bulk-rate permits, we still do not have our final approval from the U.S. Postal Service for non-profit rates.  This usually takes two to four weeks.
Wildcat Tales Newsletter

Patty has completed the newsletter, but has not mailed it in hopes of obtaining our non-profit bulk mail permit.  Because we have decided to expand this mailing to include non-member Wildcat Reunion attendees, we will be sending out over 500 newsletters.  Patty presented estimated costs of doing the mailing ourselves, plus estimated costs from two different mail houses.  The difference between us doing it or having a mail house do it is less than $100.  A motion was made and unanimously approved by the board to spend approximately $679 to have it done by a mail house.  The mailing can be done using a bulk-mail rate, but may not be at the non-profit rate since we have not received final approval for that rate.
NEW BUSINESS

Annual Membership Meeting

The Annual Membership Meeting and election of board members will be held Thursday, September 16, 2010 at 6 p.m. in the cafeteria of the new LVHS on East Sahara.

Evelyn Stuckey School Update

Patty read an e-mail received from Anne Goldberg Hodgdon on the status of the new school named for Evelyn Stuckey.  The school is scheduled to open in August.  They have already decided on their logo and mascot, and school colors.  Anne will let us know when the opening ceremonies will be held.
NEXT BOARD OF DIRECTOR’S MEETING

The next Board of Director’s Meeting will be held on Sunday, May 2, 2010 at 2 p.m. at Patty Haack’s home.  This meeting will be posted on the LVHSAA website and is open to all members of the LVHSAA.
Any corrections to these minutes will gladly be accepted at the next meeting.

Respectfully submitted,

Patricia M. Haack, Secretary/Treasurer

LVHS Alumni Association
